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December 20, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Ferguson:
Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is a title-only ordinance concerning an appeal of the Department of Transportation’s (DOT) Road Services Division’s (RSD) denial decision on the vacation petition for a portion of the Northeast 116th Street right-of-way (ROW), also known as Juanita Point Road - County Road Survey No. 30-26-5-2, lying between 84th Avenue Northeast and 88th Avenue Northeast in the City of Kirkland’s pending Finn Hill, Juanita, Kingsgate Annexation area.  
After introduction and referral to the King County Hearing Examiner, the title-only ordinance will be available for review and comment in conjunction with the required public hearing for the appeal of RSD’s recommendation of denial for the vacation.  The procedure for appeal of the denial of the vacation of the subject portion of ROW is in accordance with King County Code (KCC) 14.40 and the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) Chapter 36.87, which establish the right of abutting property owners to petition a county legislative body for the vacation of road ROW and to appeal RSD’s recommendation of denial.
The appeal of RSD’s recommendation for the denial of the proposed vacation will be processed by the Hearing Examiner in the same manner as vacations recommended for approval.  If the denial is sustained, the title-only ordinance will lapse without further action unless the petitioner appeals the Hearing Examiner’s recommendation to the King County Council.  If the denial is overturned and the Hearing Examiner recommends approval of the proposed vacation, the title-only ordinance shall be put on hold.  The hearing will then be continued to allow RSD to complete a review of the petition and the petitioner to fulfill the compensation requirements.  The RSD will then transmit a proposed ordinance to the King County Council to replace the title-only ordinance.  Adoption of this ordinance will convert the public ROW to the private use and ownership of the petitioners, the Finn Hill Meadows Association, who are the abutting landowners.
As part of the investigation of the vacation petition filed with the King County Council, RSD distributed the proposed vacation to various county departments, utility agencies, and the affected city.  The City of Kirkland, King County’s Department of Development and Environmental Services, RSD’s CIP and Planning Section, and RSD’s Traffic Engineering Section have recommended denial of the vacation.  The Northeast 116th Street ROW represents an opportunity to resolve long-standing, persistent, and well-documented access issues for the Goat Hill Loop road system—a complex of severely substandard roadways located on a hillside.  Additionally, a subdivision pre-application meeting that could involve portions of the subject ROW was held for the Hageman property, tax parcel #312605-9014, approximately two years ago.
The RSD is prohibited by state law from recommending approval of a vacation for ROW that has not been deemed useless to the public road system.  Although construction of a roadway in the subject ROW would have regulatory and technical challenges, RSD cannot make the finding that the ROW is useless.  Therefore, RSD considers the subject ROW useful as part of King County’s road system and believes the public would not benefit by the return of this unused area to the public tax rolls.
After introduction of the title-only ordinance and the establishment of a public hearing date by the Hearing Examiner, a notice of the public hearing is posted on-site of the proposed road vacation.  It is not unusual for opponents to appear at the public hearing or make their opposition known to the RSD before the hearing as a result of seeing the notice.  Late opposition to a proposed road vacation is investigated and the results are included in the documentation and testimony provided to the Hearing Examiner.  The Hearing Examiner will incorporate late opposition arguments into final recommendations to the King County Council.  Recommendations of both the RSD and the Hearing Examiner can be appealed to the King County Council per KCC 14.40.
The road ROW would remain as a public ROW should the denial be sustained.  However, if the denial is overturned and the Hearing Examiner recommends approval of the proposed vacation, the petitioner will be required to pay compensation at that time.  King County is not in receipt of the compensation.  
I recommend that the King County Council deny this ordinance.  If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please contact Paulette Norman, Interim Division Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590.
Sincerely,
Dow Constantine
King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers
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